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EDITOR RAMBLINGS 

Members, 

We were unable to complete the Minor and “C” singles finals this month due to the 

inclement weather. These finals will now be played in June with the finals of Senior Singles. 

Senior singles have commenced and the Handicapped Pairs was completed on May 24th. 

We held another very successful Ralph Coppock Pairs Day thanks to Alex and June. 

 

Cheers, 

Dennis Crouch 

Rambler Editor 

 

AVAILABLE NOW 

We have found some more old footage of Camden Bowling Club from the early 1980s. It 

runs for 42 minutes and it’s not too exciting because there is very little commentary and just 

shows a lot of old bowlers playing on our greens. However, it does give members a glimpse 

of what it was like at our club when the three greens were in action. You can find a link 

under “History” on our website or on YouTube under “Camden Bowls Club”. 

 

 

Josef Rainer 
22.8.1936 - 25.5.24 

 
Joe was a longstanding member of our club and very much involved in our club. He was a 
great bloke and very good company. We have all been on the receiving end of Joe’s great 
big black bowls honing in on the jack from way over on the other rink. 
RIP Joe. 
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THANK YOU TO MAJOR SPONSORS 
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JUNE '24 

DATE DAY EVENT 

1 Sat Minor Pairs / State Inter Zone 

2 Sun Minor Pairs / State Inter Zone 

3 Mon   

4 Tue Social Bowls am 

5 Wed Ladies Day am 

6 Thu Social Bowls  pm 

7 Fri   

8 Sat Australian Open 

9 Sun Australian Open 

10 Mon KING’S BIRTHDAY  

11 Tue Social Bowls am 

12 Wed Ladies Day am 

13 Thu Social Bowls  pm 

14 Fri Australian Open 

15 Sat Minor Pairs 

16 Sun Senior Singles 

17 Mon Australian Open 

18 Tue Social Bowls am 

19 Wed Ladies Day am 

20 Thu Social Bowls  pm 

21 Fri Australian Open 

22 Sat   

23 Sun Senior Singles 

24 Mon Nepean Highlanders Fours Close 

25 Tue Social Bowls am 

26 Wed Ladies Day am 

27 Thu Social Bowls  pm 

28 Fri 2023/24 State Open Pennant Finals 

29 Sat 2023/24 State Open Pennant Finals 

30 Sun Memorial  /  Awards  Day 
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AROUND THE GREENS 

MINOR AND “C” SINGLES 

 

 
 

The minor and “C” singles were played early in May in very wet, difficult conditions. The 

finals of both events were supposed to be played in the afternoon but were postponed until 

June. 
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HANDICAPPED PAIRS 

Fiday night May 24th saw the final of the handicapped between Josh Lord/Dennis Crouch 

and Paul Donaldson/Mick Pinkerton. It was a chilly affair but otherwise perfect weather. 

Team Pinko came home the winners. They both played great bowls through this 

tournanament and are worthy winners. 
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RALPH COPPOCK PAIRS DAY 

Another great day again this year. Thank you to Alex and June Matheson for running this 

event. There were some very strong teams from Camden and other clubs. Camden teams 

managed to win most of the prizes. 

 

THE BIG WINNERS 
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BILL ELKINGTON SHIELD 

An outstanding effort by our bowlers in winning the Bill Elkington Shield at Penrith 

Bowling Club. Congratulations to Paul Donaldson, Guy Wilton and Sam Bocking. 

 

 

ZONE 5 INTER ZONE REPRESENTATIVES 

 

Conragulations to the Camden players who were selected for the Zone 5 Senior Fours – John 

Bugden, Bob Hodge and Bruce Turton. Also selected in the Open Fours was Matt Hooker. Well done 

guys. 
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NEW MEMBER 

Welcome to our newest member…..Greg Hannah. 

 

 

 

 

CONGRATULATIONS TO TODD 

 

 

 



13 

 

CAMDEN BOWLING CLUB GREENKEEPER RECEIVES THE PRIDE OF WORKMANSHIP AWARD 
FROM CAMDEN ROTARY CLUB PRESIDENT DAVE BINSKIN 

  
The following citation was read at the presentation, 

  
 Todd has been the head groundsman at Camden Bowling Club for more than 20 years. He 
began his career as an apprentice and through passion for developing lawn bowls greens, has 
continued to have a connection with Camden. 
  
Currently he manages and maintains the lawn bowling greens at both the Camden Bowling Club 
and also at the Camden RSL. Both in Cawdor Road. 
  
Camden bowling greens have an outstanding reputation across the lawn bowls fraternity as 
being first class. Everyone who comes along and participates in competitions are heard to 
comment on the standard of the bowling greens. These greens are fast paced and allow bowlers 
to test their skills and abilities through laser levelled surfaces. 
  
In addition to our lawn bowlers, Camden has many local community members participate in 
social barefoot bowls every week. This adds additional traffic to the green usage, and Todd 
ensures the surface can handle the numbers of people using the greens weekly in competitions 
and social gatherings. 
  
In recent years, the greens have become victim to the numerous Camden floods. With support 
of members and local firies, the greens have been saved through Todd’s skill, knowledge, and 
leadership. 
  
Todd is committed, dedicated and passionate about his work and the Rotary Club of Camden 
are delighted to present him with a Pride of Workmanship Award. 
  

CMBC GOES TO NSW PARLIAMENT HOUSE 

Our State Fours finalists team was hosted by Sally Quinell in State Parliament house for 

morning tea and a look at question time. A great honour and a big thank you to Sally. 
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BREAKING 

NEWS 
In breaking news today the NSW State Government has announced that, as of July 1st this 

year, they will be seeking financial advice from the Camden Men’s Bowling Club. 

The NSW treasurer has been briefed and is very keen to get together with the world’s best 

treasurer, Mr Bob Wareham of the CMBC, to see if he can them help to find a way out of the 

financial mess the Government now finds itself in. Mr Wareham was unavailble for 

comment as he is currently on another around the world cruise. 
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MEMBER PROFILE – PHIL SPENCER 

At eighty-five years of age Phil Spencer still has crystal clear recollections of the big 

and colourful players and characters in whose company he has graced the greens. 

Born in Albury and growing up around the state as his father was posted to different 

communities in his work as a radio technician, Phil proved himself an accomplished athlete 

in all sports playing hockey, rugby and cricket.  

As a schoolboy he was picked to play at the Sydney cricket ground in the curtain 

raiser of the 1951 France - Australia Rugby League Test with Clive Churchill captain of the 

Australia side and Puig Aubert full back for France. He was the seventh boy to step onto the 

bus in Goulburn when the headmaster came out and told them the match was called off due to 

so much rain making the ground too muddy for the city schoolboys to play.  It would have 

been normal conditions for the country boys.  

Leaving school Phil took up hockey and was picked to play for NSW in the under 21 

side. In those days the players were only presented with an embroidered badge. They had to 

buy their own uniform and pay expenses and his family couldn’t afford it so he had to 

decline. Throughout his career, he saw many potential state and national players not progress 

due to lack of funding.  

During his time with hockey Phil played with guys who went to the Olympics. Before 

the 1960 Rome Olympics Goulburn held a fundraising night for team members Desmond 

I see your problem 

Ms Quinell. I think 

your forward 

estimates are a little 

optimistic. 

Thank you Mr President. 

Do you think you could 

get Mr Wareham to 

come home from his 

holiday a bit earlier? 

Wareham, 

Wareham, 

Wareham, 

Wareham…Cheeze, 

that’s all we ever  

hear. 
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Spackman and ‘Sluggo’ Mills at which they were given several hockey sticks to take with 

them. 

Moving to Camden Phil played first grade cricket for Camden and was picked from B 

grade straight into the district side. He won six caps out of seven years in A grade for Camden 

but had to give it away due to back problems.  

He then took up bowls in 1965 at age 26 along with the 32-year-old Mal Smith. They 

were the youngest players in the club by 40 years and met considerable resistance from the 

older members who did not want young people playing ‘their’ sport.  

Phil used to practise every day having a roll before boarding the bus to the coal mine 

where he worked for 29 years. He also spent time as a foreman in a produce store situated 

opposite the current saleyards at the north end of town where McDonalds now stands.  

During all his many years on the green his pick of players for the best were Bob 

Pinkerton (the current Michael Pinkerton’s grandfather) Nev Sharp and Jim Knapman. They 

were good bowlers and great blokes.  

Phil Spencer was the only Camden Bowler to play lead, second, third and Skip in 

Grade 1 for the club as well as for the Southern Tablelands District. He was also selected in 

teams representing Zone 5. 

When playing for Southern Tablelands against Sydney Metropolitan he was appalled 

at the crawling and bootlicking of the city players hoping for a berth in the State side when 

Roger Moore, chairman of state selectors strolled through the gate. He knew he would never 

get picked in a state side if you had to lower yourself to those levels.  

He fondly remembers being a member of the Camden Grade 1 Pennant side when 

they were runners up in the 1981 State finals. He is the only surviving member of that 

memorable team. In those days Camden could have had five or six state players but for 

prejudice and funding.  

Phil’s team of himself, Bob Pinkerton, Leo Vegus, and Mal Smith won the State 

Champion of Champions Fours at North Manly when every opposition team included state or 

national players. A championship team will always beat a team of champions he declared. 

He also won the South Pacific Fours with Bob Pinkerton, the Zone Under 45’s Fours 

and skipped the winning team in the Southern Tablelands Fours. He played for STDBA 

against other Districts and Metropolitan on many occasions.  

To put something back into the game that gave him so much satisfaction Phil served 

as Selector and Chairman of Selection for the Southern Tablelands District and gave of his 

knowledge and experience as a coach. His most notable students being Kevin Harris and Guy 

Wilton. He oversaw coaching for school kids and was pleased with the discipline the teachers 

had over their charges in those days.  

Phil served three terms as welfare officer visiting hospitals at Camden, St Vincents, 

Liverpool, Westmead and Campbelltown. In those days you were not paid. Over the years he 

served on the Committee, Selection and Flood Committees. He raised many thousands of 
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dollars from supporters and organisations outside of bowls on behalf of the Two Hundred 

Club.  

He has always assisted around the club whenever a need has arisen. 

Phil Spencer’s fondest memories of his days with Camden Bowling Club are his Life 

Membership and the naming of the Phil Spencer Green.  

              

 

 

 

 

 

 

By The Scribbler 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Phil’s Badge Board with 100 

hard won badges on display. 

Phil Spencer has a green named after him in 

honour of all his work for the club. 

Phil with his son and grandson.  
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4 TACTICS TO RAISE YOUR COMPETITIVENESS 

 
In order to become a more competitive and versatile bowler, I 

encourage you to approach purposeful practice sessions with these 4 

game tactics in mind; 

1 – Minimum Length Jacks 

Jack lengths that bowlers typically neglect to practise tend to be either 

minimum or maximum lengths, or both. The vast majority of bowlers 

tend to practice medium length jacks on a regular basis, which leads to 

opportunities for the more purposeful bowler to fine tune their 

minimum jack length skills and create a competitive advantage.  Going 

into the start of a game when neither opponent has any game tactic, 

the first few ends are typically medium length jacks, which becomes the 

default length for the rest of the game. I find that players may be 

trapped in battling it out to see who ‘picks up’ that length the best, 

rather than playing to their strengths.  Sometimes as a player you may 

not even realise that this is occurring.  What if your opponent’s main 

weakness was minimum length jacks and you didn’t exploit this to your 

advantage; you might have won that game with ends to spare instead 

of it coming down to the last bowl or the last end to win the game. 

 2 – Maximum Length Jacks 

Even if you are not an expert at maximum length jacks, you can still use 

them to your advantage while you hone your skills.  Usually with 

maximum jack lengths you can score even if you have not ‘nailed’ the 

jack, with heads generally more open and allowing you more room to 
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play the winning shot.  With purposeful practice sessions focused on 

this game tactic, you will become confident in your maximum length 

ability which can give you a competitive edge, compared to the majority 

of bowlers who tend to stick to the default medium length jacks during 

practice sessions and competition. 

Maximum length ends also bring into play the element of the ditch.  

This can also exploit an opponent’s weakness if they are constantly 

overweight with their shots, or their inability to ditch draw if the jack 

ends up in the ditch. 

  

  

3 – Mat Position 

For me, this is one of the key elements overlooked by an ‘average’ 

bowler and used to great effect by ‘elite’ bowlers.  All too often you see 

many bowlers position the matt for the next end at the location the 

previous end has finished, possibly saving them from kicking bowls 

back.  How is consistency with the line achieved, when the mat position 

fluctuates depending on the previous end length?  Being consistent and 

precise with mat position can help to build momentum in your favour, 

one less variable you have to contend with when trying to pick that 

winning line.  Mat position can also be used to disrupt an opponent’s 

flow.  Moving the mat forward or back even just a few meters can off-
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put your opponent and give you that little more space to make the 

winning shot. 

TBA TIP – Don’t be afraid to significantly move the mat position on end 1!! 

This could really set a different tone for the game from the get-go and will 

make for an interesting reaction possibly from your opponent.  With the 

majority of first ends starting with the mat position near the ‘T’ it adds an 

element of psychology to the game tactics by not allowing your opponent to 

settle into their ‘default’ position. 

 4 – Jack Position 

The jack position is obviously dictated by the end length that you want 

to play and potentially the mat position also.  However, an important 

factor to remember with jack position is the ability to ‘kill’ an end or not 

‘kill’ an end.  If a strength of yours is the drive shot, it may be in your 

favour to play a short jack in order to have the option of ‘killing’ and 

replaying the end.  Having the jack position near the ‘T’ will drastically 

reduce your ability to ‘kill’ an end with the jack ultimately ending up in 

the ditch.  This tactic could also be used in your favour, by positioning 

the jack near the ‘T’ and not allowing your opponent to constantly ‘kill’ 

ends to get themselves out of trouble. 

Game plans can not only be utilised in an attacking sense, but also as a 

defensive tool.  By incorporating these four game tactics into your 

practice sessions, they can help you become a more competitive and 

versatile bowler on the green. Being confident in your ability to be able 

to play various length jacks for your own advantage and recognising 

when to implement and change overall game tactics, can be the 

difference in coming out on top. 

   (Compliments of the Bowls Academy) 
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This is a Tesla model Y battery. It takes up all of the space under the passenger 
compartment of the car. To manufacture it you need: 
--12 tons of rock for Lithium (can also be extracted from sea water) 
-- 5 tons of cobalt minerals (Most cobalt is made as a byproduct of processing copper 
and nickel ores. It is the most difficult and expensive material to obtain for a battery.)  
-- 3 tons nickel ore 
-- 12 tons of copper ore 
You must move 250 tons of soil to obtain: 
-- 26.5 pounds of Lithium 
-- 30 pounds of nickel  
-- 48.5 pounds of manganese 
-- 15 pounds of cobalt 
To manufacture the battery also requires: 
-- 441 pounds of aluminium, steel and/or plastic  
-- 112 pounds of graphite 
The Caterpillar 994A is used to move the earth to obtain the minerals needed for this 
battery. The Caterpillar consumes 264 gallons of diesel in 12 hours. 
The bulk of necessary minerals for manufacturing the batteries come from China or 
Africa. Much of the labour in Africa is done by children. When you buy an electric car, 
China profits most. 
The 2021 Tesla Model Y OEM battery (the cheapest Tesla battery) is currently for sale 
on the Internet for $4,999 not including shipping or installation. The battery weighs 
1,000 pounds (you can imagine the shipping cost). The cost of Tesla batteries are: 
Model 3 -- $14,000+ (Car MSRP $38,990) 
Model Y -- $5,000–$5,500 (Car MSRP $47,740) 
Model S -- $13,000–$20,000 (Car MSRP $74,990) 



23 

 

Model X -- $13,000+ (Car MSRP $79,990) 
It takes 7 years for an electric car to reach net-zero CO2. The life expectancy of the 
battery is 10 years (average). Only in the last 3 years do you start to reduce your carbon 
footprint, but then the batteries must be replaced and you lose all gains made. 
And finally, my new friend, Michael, made some excellent points: I forgot to mention the 
amount of energy required to process the raw materials and the amount of energy used 
to haul these batteries to the U.S. sometimes back and forth a couple of times. 
But by all means, get an electric car. Just don't sell me on how awesome you are for the 
environment. Or for human rights. 

 
 

Johnno Johnstone, the deep-sea diver 

who walked 43km of the Bass Strait 

seabed 

 
 

Johnno Johnstone was known to say that he was the only man to walk across Bass 

Strait. 

He didn't actually cover the entire 500-kilometre distance but he did walk — and at 

times was bounced and dragged — for 43 kilometres across the sea floor that 

separates Tasmania from the Australian mainland. 

It was 1938, global war was in the wind, and the only communications link between 

Victoria and Tasmania — a telecommunications cable across the strategically 

important Bass Strait — had been damaged. 
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All that was known was that the cable was damaged somewhere between King Island 

and Victoria. 

John Edward Johnstone OBE, who preferred to be known as Johnno Johnstone, was 

an accomplished deep-sea diver from the United Kingdom and was based in 

Devonport in Tasmania at the time. 

His six weeks of diving in the Strait required incredible bravery, nerve and some 

ingenious improvisation. 

 
A busy wharf scene in 1940s Devonport. Johnno Johnstone launched his Bass Strait dive mission 

from here in 1938 

Johnstone spent so much time underwater that he befriended a family of fur seals — 

a side story revealing his great love of nature but not blessed with a happy ending. 

Johnstone walked, hopped and skied along the bottom of the Strait, and often sat on 

a large hook that was towed by the ship. 

He simultaneously lifted the cable just above the sea floor where he could check it 

for damage. 
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The Bass Strait Maritime Centre (BSMC) in Devonport has a deep-sea diving suit on 

display much like that worn by Johnstone on his expedition. 

"This is a suit very similar to what Johnno wore and a very similar diving helmet as 

well," said Sarah Mae Beckett, the BSMC project officer. 

The displayed diving suit recently played a role in the resurfacing of Johnstone's 

story. 

"We run a monthly program called Vino and the Visual," Ms Beckett said. 

"It's an art class run by local artist Elysium Greene but also a way to get people 

engaging with the many items hidden in our collection. 

"When we focused on the suit it led to learning more about the Bass Strait walk and 

we found some photos of Johnno. It just struck us what an incredible story it is." 

From salvaging gold to exploring Bass Strait 

Looking deeper into Johnstone's life revealed that his ground-breaking Bass Strait 

dive was not even the most amazing, or dangerous, of his achievements. 

In 1941, he led a gold salvage dive on RMS Niagara which had been sunk in 134 

metres of water off Whangarei in New Zealand. 

"He salvaged 555 gold ingots from that great depth, valued then at 2.7 million 

pounds," Ms Beckett said. 

Johnstone was born in Liverpool in the UK in 1892, the son of a warehouseman. 

He worked in shipyards and shipping and then the Royal Navy's salvage section 

before moving to Melbourne in 1919. 

"He was working for the Marine Board in Tasmania, a lot in the Mersey [River], when 

the cable was damaged in Bass Strait," Ms Beckett said. 

"He heard that someone would have to walk on the bottom of Bass Strait so he rang 

the office and said 'who's going to do that?' 

"And they just said 'you are'." 
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Sharks, octopuses, and a 76kg suit 

On being commissioned, Johnstone contracted friend Captain Harry Burgess and his 

wooden ship, Julie Burgess, to act as mothership. 

An engineer installed a phone system that ran cables from Johnstone's helmet back 

to the ship — real-time communication was going to be vital. 

In his book, Johnno The Deep Sea Diver, Johnstone wrote: 

We set off to a little place called Naracoopa, on King Island. 

The engineer (in charge of the booster station there) … warned that there were 

sharks and octopi in these waters, but by then this did not alarm me. 

Johnstone and the crew first dragged a hook over the sea bottom to locate the cable. 

Over six weeks he followed the cable along the sea floor in his heavy suit. 

He was repeatedly lifted 2–3 metres above the sea floor by waves at the surface and 

dropped back to the seabed. 

It was exhausting but sometimes he could cover up to a kilometre in an hour. At 

other times, currents would keep him from getting anywhere. 

Johnstone reported stunning visibility and lamented that he had no camera. 

A camera housing was hastily dispatched from Melbourne, allowing Johnstone to 

successfully photograph the damage to the cable when he located it. 

Adopted by fur seals 

One day Johnstone was circled all day by a family of seals — parents with a pup. 

In his book he wrote that he felt like they had adopted him: 

My family were there each day … waiting to welcome me and keep me company … 

the crew of the boat flung them fish which they leapt for and caught in the air. 

Then one day the parents were gone and just the pup, who he had named Percy, 

remained. 

He remained faithful for a time and then he disappeared too: 
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Percy and I had some special moments together. When I stopped to decompress, he 

would come close enough for me to tickle his nose with a finger. 

Sometime after … I was strolling along a beach on the island (King) and found the 

body of a young seal washed up … it had a deep gash in its side and half its head 

was gone. 

Was it Percy? I couldn't be sure, but it looked very much like my little playmate. 

Johnstone eventually retired in Victoria and died in a nursing home in Frankston in 

1976. 

---------------------------------------------///----------------------------------------------- 
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DAD JOKES  
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